

Standing Committee on Public Accounts

PACP • NUMBER 043 • 1st SESSION • 42nd PARLIAMENT

EVIDENCE

Wednesday, February 8, 2017

Chair

The Honourable Kevin Sorenson

Standing Committee on Public Accounts

Wednesday, February 8, 2017

● (1530)

[Translation]

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Alexandra Mendès (Brossard—Saint-Lambert, Lib.)): Good afternoon, everyone.

[English]

Welcome to the 43rd meeting of the public accounts committee. [*Translation*]

We are meeting today to discuss the Auditor General's fall 2016 report on the Beyond the Border Action Plan.

[English]

We have with us from the Office of the Auditor General, Nancy Cheng, assistant auditor general, and Martin Dompierre, who was the principal in charge of the study. We have from the Department of Public Safety and Emergency Preparedness, Gina Wilson, associate deputy minister. We have from the Treasury Board Secretariat, Brian Pagan, assistant secretary, expenditure management. From Privy Council Office, we have David McGovern, deputy national security adviser to the Prime Minister, and from the Department of Transport, we have Laureen Kinney, assistant deputy minister, safety and security, and Catherine Higgens, assistant deputy minister, programs.

Welcome to all. Thank you very much for your presence.

I would invite Mr. Pagan to start us off with his briefing notes. We are waiting for the briefing notes from Mr. McGovern to be distributed to everybody, but they're being photocopied at the moment.

The floor is yours, Mr. Pagan. Thank you.

[Translation]

Mr. Brian Pagan (Assistant Secretary, Expenditure Management, Treasury Board Secretariat): Thank you, Madam Chair.

Good afternoon. Thank you for the invitation to appear before your committee today.

I will very briefly outline how we, at the Treasury Board Secretariat, are addressing the Auditor General's recommendation regarding the Beyond the Border Action Plan, and briefly discuss our approach to managing horizontal initiatives.

[English]

Horizontal initiatives allow the government to leverage the attention, the efforts, and the resources of multiple departments and stakeholders to achieve shared outcomes. Each horizontal initiative has a lead department responsible for coordination and

reporting. In addition, an interdepartmental governing committee is generally established to ensure the initiative is well managed.

While horizontal initiatives can have value, they also come with certain challenges. First, it can be difficult to ensure coordination, consistency, and validation of data collection analysis and reporting across many departments. This effort takes resources, time, and learning to work across different management structures and organizational cultures of the lead and partner departments.

Second, there can also be challenges in developing appropriate performance indicators that measure real outcomes rather than simply inputs and outputs.

Third, horizontal initiatives are often complements to existing programs and it can therefore be difficult at times to separate the results achieved with the top-up or incremental funding from that of the program's ongoing funding.

[Translation]

Over the years, the Treasury Board Secretariat has worked to address these challenges, and improve management and reporting on horizontal initiatives. In addition to requiring lead departments to report on progress in their performance reports to Parliament, we have set up a horizontal initiative database and, more recently, issued a guide on the management and reporting of horizontal initiatives.

[English]

In its fall 2016 report the Auditor General found that there was room for improvement in this guidance. In particular, the Auditor General recommended that TBS clarify reporting roles and responsibilities, clarify guidance for lead and partner departments with respect to reporting a consolidated view of progress, and clarify the requirements of a financial costing framework for horizontal initiatives.

We fully support these recommendations.

• (1535)

[Translation]

As an initial step in responding to the recommendation of the Auditor General, we have implemented a requirement for the 2017-18 departmental plans that requires departments to report on the total spending of each horizontal initiative. This will help to provide a consolidated view of the progress made.

[English]

We are also leveraging the new Treasury Board policy on results that came into effect in summer 2016 to clarify results expectations of programs and improve the quality of program outcomes and performance indicators.

This will allow the secretariat to improve its monitoring function to better track performance and costing information of horizontal initiatives. This approach will also allow us to integrate the horizontal initiatives database with the TBS information base tool, and if you don't know that tool, I commend it to you.

In this way, we expect to present information in a clearer, easier to navigate format that would have the dual effect of increasing accessibility to horizontal information and improving reporting on progress results and costs to Canadians and parliamentarians.

Finally, the Treasury Board Secretariat is reviewing the guide on the management and reporting of horizontal initiatives that was promulgated in 2014 and we are working with departments and agencies to identify critical areas that require improved instruments and guidance. We plan on completing modifications to this guidance this calendar year.

[Translation]

This concludes my brief overview of our progress in managing and reporting on horizontal initiatives, and the steps we are putting in place to improve the quality and transparency of information in response to the Auditor General's recommendation.

[English]

Following additional introductory remarks from my colleagues, I'd be happy to address any questions you have on TBS's role in horizontal initiatives.

[Translation]

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Alexandra Mendès): Thank you, Mr. Pagan.

[English]

Now we go to Mr. McGovern from the Privy Council.

[Translation]

Mr. David McGovern (Deputy National Security Advisor to the Prime Minister, Office of the National Security Advisor to the Prime Minister, Privy Council Office): Thank you, Madam Chair.

[English]

Members of the committee, thank you for inviting me to appear before you today.

My name is David McGovern. I am the deputy national security adviser to the Prime Minister. However, I am here today in my previous role as senior adviser to the Privy Council Office responsible for the border action plan implementation from May 2014 until January 2015, when I was named the deputy national security adviser.

[Translation]

After my appointment, I continued to work on the Beyond the Border initiative while we were transitioning toward the current government.

In the Beyond the Border Action Plan of 2011, over 30 commitments were made to improve security and expedite legitimate movement of people, goods and services across the border.

[English]

Canada and the United States have a long-standing history of cooperation along our shared border, recognizing that we are each other's closest ally and most important security and economic partner. Included in this plan were two specific commitments that I wish to draw to your attention to, related to implementation and oversight. Responsibility for ensuring inter-agency coordination rested with the Prime Minister and the President, and their respective officials.

In Canada, this responsibility was led by the special adviser and a specially created small team in the Privy Council Office. This approach was mirrored in the United States, where it was led by a senior official in the National Security Council in the White House. The joint leads established an inter-agency "beyond the border" working group called the executive steering committee, comprising executive heads or associates from relevant departments and agencies that were implicated in the action plan.

The executive steering committee was also tasked with reporting on implementation of the action plan through the publication of an annual joint Canada-U.S. implementation report. Four such joint implementation reports were released. These documents describe progress in meeting the action plan commitments. Like all key beyond the border documents, they are housed on Canadian and U.S. government websites.

[Translation]

The Executive Steering Committee met five times, the last time being in October 2016.

In Canada, the Committee of Deputy Ministers on Borders was established to complement the work of the Executive Steering committee. The committee of deputy ministers was chaired by the special advisor and made up of deputy ministers or associate deputy ministers from Global Affairs Canada, Public Safety Canada, the Canada Border Services Agency, Transport Canada, Immigration, Refugees and Citizenship Canada, Industry Canada, and other departments and agencies as needed.

The committee of deputy ministers was established to discuss implementation issues, report on progress, identify stakeholder concerns, solve problems and, at a later stage, consider issues related to planning for the 2015 transition.

● (1540)

[English]

The deputy ministers' borders committee was also supported by a shadow assistant deputy minister steering committee, which was chaired by the border implementation team's assistant secretary. PCO received temporary funding in 2012 through the beyond the border initiative to support a small secretariat. This secretariat has since been wound down throughout 2016.

By the time the election was called in 2015, a large majority of the initiatives had either been completed or were on track. Of the issues that were not yet completed or were experiencing challenges, two were considered key from both a Canadian and a U.S. perspective, namely entry-exit and pre-clearance.

In March 2016, several key deliverables were announced at the Prime Minister Trudeau and President Obama's summit, including co-operation on issues that affect our shared border. The two leaders reinforced their intentions to bring into force the Canada-U.S. agreement on land, rail, marine, and air transport pre-clearance.

Building on more than 60 years of pre-clearance co-operation, the new agreement will further enhance both countries' mutual security and facilitate low-risk cross-border movement in all modes of travel. The two countries also agreed to explore the conditions necessary for cargo pre-clearance and to identify opportunities to pilot this approach. Both countries also committed to fully implement a system to exchange basic biographic entry information at the land border. This builds on the process already in place for third-country nationals, and will allow Canada and the U.S. to enhance border security in an effective and responsible way.

[Translation]

This will be done in a manner that respects our respective constitutional and legal frameworks, and protects our citizens' right to privacy.

The legislative provisions related to entry and exit, in this case Bill C-21, were tabled in the House of Commons on June 15, 2016, and are currently awaiting second reading.

The legislative provisions related to preclearance, in this case Bill C-23, were tabled on June 17, 2016. They are also awaiting second reading. President Obama signed the necessary U.S. legislative provisions for the entry into force of the Pre-clearance Agreement on December 16, 2016.

[English]

Canada and the U.S. intend to continue our robust relationship. Prime Minister Trudeau has committed the Canadian government to improving relations with the U.S., and to work to make substantial progress on reducing impediments to trade and commerce between our two countries, including by improving border infrastructure and security, streamlining cargo inspection, and facilitating the movement of people.

Thank you very much. I'd be pleased to answer any questions you may have.

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Alexandra Mendès): Thank you very much, Mr. McGovern.

From the Department of Transport, we'll start with Ms. Kinney, and then we'll go to Ms. Higgens.

Thank you very much.

[Translation]

Ms. Laureen Kinney (Assistant Deputy Minister, Safety and Security, Department of Transport): Good afternoon, Madam Chair.

[English]

Thank you for the invitation to appear before the committee today.

My name is Laureen Kinney, and I am the assistant deputy minister for safety and security at Transport Canada.

Today on the beyond the border action plan, I will be speaking specifically to initiative six, which was the passenger baggage screening initiative of the mutual recognition of outbound checked baggage.

As part of the beyond the border action plan, Canada has deployed new baggage screening technology, certified by the United States, at Canada's eight airports with pre-clearance services. This has enabled the U.S. to gradually lift the requirement to rescreen baggage from these airports prior to departure on a connecting flight from a U.S. airport. The new technology has been installed and is operational at all eight airports. At this time, the United States has lifted its rescreening requirement at six out of the eight airports, and the technology at the remaining two airports is in the final stages of being approved.

In regard to the benefits of this initiative, the elimination of the rescreening requirement is directly in line with the beyond the border action plan principle of screen once, accept twice. It increases security harmonization between Canada and the United States, and results in cost savings, simpler operations, and a better traveller experience. Airlines have already reported a reduction in complaints from mishandled bags and less complexity in arrival procedures. The reduction in the amount of checked baggage that must be rescreened has also led to savings, both for airlines operating in the United States and the Transportation Security Administration. The modernization of screening technology has also enhanced security at Canadian airports by upgrading previously operational screening equipment that was nearing the end of its life cycle.

In response to the Auditor General's recommendations in the fall 2016 report, Transport Canada and the Canadian Air Transport Security Authority have developed new performance indicators on the security benefits of the initiative and are thus better able to track these benefits, as of December 2016.

In conclusion, ultimately we continue to seek better security screening by leveraging new technologies and new methods that enable shorter connection times and a more efficient experience for the traveller at the same time.

Thank you.

● (1545)

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Alexandra Mendès): Thank you very much.

Now, Ms. Higgens, the floor is yours.

[Translation]

Ms. Catherine Higgens (Assistant Deputy Minister, Programs, Department of Transport): Madam Chair and committee members, good afternoon.

I am pleased to be here today to speak about the Beyond the Border Action Plan and what we are doing at Transport Canada to address concerns raised in the Auditor General's report.

In 2011, Canada and the United States issued the Beyond the Border Action Plan, which included 34 initiatives aimed at making the Canada-U.S. border more efficient, safe, and secure.

[English]

My focus today is on one of these initiatives, namely deploying wait-time technology at the border. Under the beyond the border action plan, Canada and the United States committed to install border wait-time measurement solutions at top, high-priority land border crossings. The goal was to provide real-time information to drivers on border wait times. This information allows travellers and commercial drivers to make informed decisions about when and where to cross the border.

Border wait-time technology has been installed and is operational on both sides of the border at seven crossings. There are four between British Columbia and Washington State, two between Ontario and New York State, and one between Ontario and Michigan.

The audit report recommended that Transport Canada and the Canada Border Services Agency work together to assess the benefits of the existing border wait-time technology and to develop performance indicators to measure benefits of completed and ongoing border technology installations. Both departments agreed with the recommendations and committed to working together to address them. We recognize the importance of accurate and reliable border wait-time data at border crossings.

Transport Canada developed a management action plan in consultation with the Canada Border Services Agency that included establishing a working group to address the recommendations to develop performance indicators and to assess the benefits of the border wait-time technology.

I'm pleased to inform you that we have established the working group. It was formed in December 2016 and is made up of staff from Transport Canada and the Canada Border Services Agency. The working group met in January and analysis work is under way to develop the performance indicators. These indicators are a set of measurable values that demonstrate how effectively the border wait-time technologies are performing.

We intend to have performance indicators developed by March of this year, which would allow us to then assess the benefits of the existing border wait-time technology by July of 2017. **•** (1550)

[Translation]

In conclusion, I would like to thank you again for hearing us today. I would be happy to answer any questions you may have on the deployment of border wait-time technology.

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Alexandra Mendès): Thank you very much, Ms. Higgens.

It's now time to give the floor to my colleagues.

Mr. Lefebvre, you have seven minutes.

Mr. Paul Lefebvre (Sudbury, Lib.): Thank you, Madam Chair.

Last Monday, we heard from other officials from your department, and today we have a new group. The issues are the same: the safety of our border and trade with our neighbours, the United States.

I find it commendable that all these efforts have been made, in Canada and by our colleagues in the United States, to focus on these very important issues. Having said that, as the Auditor General's report indicates, there is still work to be done to improve the way we evaluate all the actions plans you have implemented.

I have a few questions for each group. I will start with the officials from Transport Canada.

I would like to draw your attention to the recommendation at point 1.40 of the Auditor General's report. I have the English version in front of me.

[English]

Public Safety Canada, CBSA, RCMP, and Transport Canada should "develop performance indicators that clearly measure the security benefits of the initiatives that they are responsible for, and measure and report accurate and reliable results against baselines and targets to be able to assess the security benefits achieved."

You said you that you agreed with this and that Transport Canada would work with the Canadian Air Transport Security Authority to develop a performance indicator that measures the security benefits of the passengers' checked baggage screening initiative, including the establishment of a baseline for measuring and reporting of results, and this action would be completed no later than January 31, 2017.

Am I wrong in saying that what you just presented to us is about the working group of December 2016, which you formed, and the performance indicators developed for March 2017 on border wait-time technology? This is the same thing; it has just been extended by a few months, right? Basically, you responded to the Auditor General that you would be providing this by January, so right now you don't have this. Am I correct?

Ms. Laureen Kinney: In terms of the checked baggage and mutual recognition, the date was January 31 to complete the recommendations. They are fully complete. We have established two measurement indicators and we have established baselines, and they are fully complete.

Mr. Paul Lefebvre: Can we have a copy of those?

Ms. Laureen Kinney: Can I follow up with the department on that?

Mr. Paul Lefebvre: Oh yes, for sure, please.

What measures did you put in place to achieve these results?

Ms. Laureen Kinney: The two measures that we looked at were focused on the security, because the original measures had been focused on facilitation, as was noted in the Auditor General's report. By definition the equipment is more secure because it does a better job of detection. The first measure selected was the number of bags or the percentage of bags that were screened with the new technology, out of the bags at those airports that were going to the U.S.

The second measurement was the reliability of the technology, which is clearly important in demonstrating the security value.

Mr. Paul Lefebvre: That's interesting. Who decides on the technology? Obviously within the Department of Transport you try it out and you test it, I'm assuming. How do you make that decision?

Ms. Laureen Kinney: Transport Canada has a regulatory role in setting the expectations for technology like this and other technology used at airports and in the aviation system. We work with our international colleagues to set standards and to recognize different types of equipment that meet those standards so that various parties can purchase equipment that meets the standards.

In this particular case the equipment was selected to meet both the U.S. standards and acceptable standards in Canada so that mutual recognition could be achieved.

Mr. Paul Lefebvre: All right. That's interesting.

I would assume, then, that the U.S. would have the same technology, the same equipment, that we have?

• (1555)

Ms. Laureen Kinney: That was what it was based on at the time. I don't know 100% what their current technology complement is.

Mr. Paul Lefebvre: All right. Thank you for that.

With respect to the Treasury Board, we've talked a lot about data and collecting data and making sure that consistent data is being collected across all departments and all agencies within the government. I commend you on your efforts in this horizontal initiative.

What other horizontal initiatives have been taking place in other departments and agencies? Have you done this in all departments, or has it been piecemeal, one by one, and you've gone through each one to verify with Treasury Board that you're implementing it?

Mr. Brian Pagan: The concept of horizontal initiatives and managing in a more horizontal way is not a new phenomenon for us here in the government. In many respects, all programming in one form or another requires the leveraging of efforts and expertise across the public service.

The challenge for us is that resources are allocated vertically. They're allocated to ministers, ministers are accountable to Parliament, and departments are responsible for implementing programs.

In 2003 the Auditor General helped shed some light on the need to develop a more fulsome view of the way in which we work horizontally by identifying for the first time in departmental

performance reports the need to distinguish between a vertical program in a department and something that is happening formally across the public service. Since that time, we have been on a continuous journey of improvement in terms of identifying the governance structures, the reporting mechanisms, and the ways in which to allocate resources and report on results.

At this time there are 29 initiatives across the government that are designated as formal horizontal initiatives.

Mr. Paul Lefebvre: I have only a minute left, but that's what I wanted to hear. I thank you for that, because I'm assuming that may be a theme we will be seeing here at the public accounts committee with the Treasury Board with regard to other departments and how they are following this horizontal model.

My last point, Madam Chair, is about Public Safety. I raised this on Monday, and I'll do it again.

On Monday, Mr. Ferguson, the Auditor General, said, at paragraph 12, that they had examined how progress of the action plan was reported and whether this reporting was complete and accurate, stating, "Overall, we found that in the 2014-15 Report on the Beyond the Border Action Plan Horizontal Initiative...Public Safety Canada provided an incomplete and inaccurate picture of progress and costs."

He goes on to say:

As an example, for the initiative on deploying border wait-time technology, the report stated that seven crossings had been completed. The report did not mention that six crossings had been completed years before the Action Plan was released. For the Shiprider initiative, the report did not mention that the second main commitment to expand pilot projects on land had not been started, or that there were no plans to pursue them. For the initiative on enhancing benefits to the trusted trader programs, the report stated that there were 83 new members in the 2014-15 fiscal year, but it did not mention that the long-term goal was to attract 1,700 new members.

In light of the discrepancies between what was in the report and what should have been in the report, can you explain to us why these inaccuracies were there?

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Alexandra Mendès): As quickly as possible, please, Ms. Wilson.

Ms. Gina Wilson (Associate Deputy Minister, Public Safety Canada, Department of Public Safety and Emergency Preparedness): Those specific discrepancies...?

Mr. Paul Lefebvre: Are these just certain examples, or is this a theme that recurs and goes under the radar?

Ms. Gina Wilson: I think a lot of those examples that you've provided are a good indication of precisely why we need to improve our ability to report horizontally, match up the costing framework with the performance reporting, and so on.

I think it was made pretty clear on Monday that we have a ways to go on that front. Deputy Malcolm Brown was here and spoke at length about the need for us to improve our ability to do just that, and he has made some commitments along those lines. We'll be able to report back to you as to whether that has in fact—

Mr. Paul Lefebvre: Thank you, and I appreciate that, but-

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Alexandra Mendès): Paul, I am sorry. You're more than over time.

Mr. Paul Lefebvre: Okay, I'm way past. I'll come back to it.

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Alexandra Mendès): Mr. McColeman, please, you have seven minutes.

Mr. Phil McColeman (Brantford—Brant, CPC): Thank you, Chair.

Thank you to the witnesses.

My first question is to the Treasury Board about the document we received that documents the Auditor General's recommendations and then the departmental response. I want to refer to this, the first two columns. It reads:

The Treasury Board of Canada Secretariat should improve its guidance on the management and reporting of horizontal initiatives to clarify roles and responsibilities for lead and partner departments and agencies responsible for reporting accurately and completely on horizontal initiatives; clarify guidance for lead and partner departments and agencies reporting a consolidated view of progress, results, and costs for initiatives over the years; and clarify the requirements of a financial costing framework for horizontal initiatives.

The departmental response was quite interesting when I read the words, and I'll read it to you. It said, "Agreed". Then it goes on to a fairly lengthy narrative after the word "Agreed". It reads, "The Treasury Board of Canada Secretariat will update its guidance on the managing and reporting of horizontal initiatives...". This is where I want to ask for some clarification. The next words are, "as appropriate".

It puts in a condition that the Auditor General did not put, which is appropriateness, and then, "to clarify the expectations for the lead and partner departments and agencies involved in horizontal initiatives." I'll end it there because there's a quite lengthy narrative that goes on beyond that.

It appeared to me when I read this—and I'm asking you in a forthright way—that the Auditor General's recommendations were pretty clear, and you agreed to them, but then there was the need to, I suppose, clarify the conditions under which the Treasury Board Secretariat would do these things. I find that to be somewhat of a rewrite of what the Auditor General had recommended be accomplished.

Am I correct in my interpretation of the narrative you provided after you agreed that these things should be done?

(1600)

Mr. Brian Pagan: Thank you, Mr. McColeman.

I believe that you are correct in saying that the Treasury Board Secretariat agrees with the recommendations of the Auditor General.

Mr. Phil McColeman: Right.

Mr. Brian Pagan: There are three areas in which we are going to pursue improved guidance. They are clarifying the roles and responsibilities of leads versus partners, clarifying guidance with respect to a consolidated view of reporting, and clarifying financial costing and reporting.

We have existing guidance we can build from. My understanding of "as appropriate" is that there's no condition there. We are to take what we have and to refine and hone that guidance so that it is crystal clear to departments what is required with respect to the utilization of resources allocated for horizontal initiatives and how to report those initiatives.

Our existing guidance identifies an end-to-end business process. It starts with identifying the need. Can you solve it vertically, or do you need to work horizontally to solve an initiative? It sets out how you would go about identifying that need and the consultations required. Then it explains the process around a cabinet approval. One of the key requirements is to identify how we're using resources already allocated to departments, and how those new incremental resources would be brought to bear to solve this horizontal approach.

The third step is to create an inventory of programs. There are some 1,300 or 1,400 programs out there in the Government of Canada. In some cases we need to create new ones, but in others we can leverage existing resources. The approach to horizontal initiatives is meant to tap into what is out there already, what we can draw from, and what existing programs, performance information, and data can be brought to bear to support the desired outcome.

Then we get into Treasury Board approval processes and the allocation of monies from Treasury Board approved by Parliament through the estimates.

Then we have guidance on performance measurement, and we are very clear in the guidance that there is a distinction to be made between the lead and the partner department. I believe we can further clarify what the lead department requires from partners and how they are to roll up that information in terms of a consolidated view. Then there's guidance on execution, program implementation, annual reporting, and then finally a close-out report.

I think that provides a very healthy starting point from which we can work with our partners, confirm what is clear and remains in place, and perhaps identify where they may need some additional support and guidance in terms of putting appropriate reporting in place.

What we heard on Monday was that there is some need to work with departments on more specifics on performance measurement, performance indicators, and perhaps a clearer distinction between moving beyond inputs and outputs and into outcomes.

● (1605)

Mr. Phil McColeman: I'm happy to hear your response to the question. However, it does beg the question, to go back to this of who in your department would have written this departmental response. Are you aware of this document? Who would have written it?

Mr. Brian Pagan: I am, yes, absolutely. As always, these are team endeavours. We have a responsibility centre within my sector that liaised with the AG on this audit and worked very closely in understanding the recommendation and crafting a response. This would have been brought to me for my approval, and ultimately the secretariat president would agree to the commitments that TBS makes with respect to the OAG recommendation.

Mr. Phil McColeman: The response you gave today at this meeting is very different from what I read. I appreciate that response because, interpreted the way it reads, this document means that you agree with the recommendations of the Auditor General but you're going to do it your way, and you're telling the Auditor General that there are conditions. It talks about how you will update the guidance and clarify the roles and expectations of the reporting of consolidated progress and such. It goes on to talk about your doing that, which is very different from the wording the Auditor General gave you.

I appreciate your clarification here today. If this is the information we're getting at committee to better understand that your department is taking the proper initiatives, this document was very misleading compared to your testimony here today, in my opinion.

Mr. Brian Pagan: I'm glad to have clarified that.

Mr. Phil McColeman: Okay?

Mr. Brian Pagan: Yes.

Mr. Phil McColeman: I'm glad you've clarified it.

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Alexandra Mendès): If I may, we'd ask the department if we could have a revised action plan, at least on that issue, to answer—

Mr. Brian Pagan: I'm sorry, Madam Chair. I missed that.

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Alexandra Mendès): Could we have a revised action plan to respond to Mr. McColeman's comments, in the language that was used?

Mr. Phil McColeman: Thank you.

How much time do I have?

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Alexandra Mendès): You are done with your time, sorry.

Madam Cheng.

Ms. Nancy Cheng (Assistant Auditor General, Office of the Auditor General of Canada): Madam Chair, perhaps I can clarify a little

The column that's called "Response" is the official departmental response to our recommendation. It is included in our audit report. Perhaps the member is seeking clarification on the action that they're going to take. If they're going to revise this at all, it should be the other columns to clarify what they think they would be doing, as opposed to changing that column.

At this juncture, that's captured and cast in terms of the official response. It doesn't serve a lot of purpose to change that column, because it's already in our report.

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Alexandra Mendès): It's duly noted, thank you.

Now it's Mr. Christopherson's time.

Mr. David Christopherson (Hamilton Centre, NDP): Thank you very much, Madam Chair.

Thank you all for being here today. This is a rather extraordinary meeting. It's not usual for us to take four hours on one chapter. You can understand the importance we're placing on this.

In the earlier meeting—and I won't do it again—we went out of our way to make the case that Mr. Lefebvre has outlined so adequately in terms of the seriousness, and how it seems to be pervasive everywhere that the indicators needed to make accurate determinations are not there.

Yes, at the last meeting we focused a lot on what they were going to do about it, because they were the agencies. But I want to spend a little bit of time today with Treasury Board, because at the end of the day Treasury Board carries the biggest piece of responsibility.

By way of evidence, I would point to the report of the Auditor General, on page 5, under "Findings, Recommendations, and Responses", "Achieving results from the Beyond the Border Action Plan", paragraph 1.15, under the heading, "Overall message", which reads:

Overall, we found that departments and agencies had not developed performance indicators to assess how initiatives have enhanced security and accelerated the legitimate flow of trade and travel.

In the comments from the Auditor General the other day, he was a little more blunt and a little tighter in that message. He said:

Finally, the Treasury Board of Canada Secretariat did not give departments and agencies specific guidance on costing and measuring program results, which led to different interpretations and inconsistent financial information. We concluded that although departments and agencies met many of their commitments under the action plan, they achieved limited results for the intended benefits. They also had few performance indicators to use in assessing results.

That's all the responsibility of Treasury Board, to give these agencies and departments their marching orders on how they should be doing this, yet, Mr. Pagan, you roll in here today and the best we get is—and I'm quoting you—that in his 2016 fall report, "the Auditor General found that there was room for improvement in this guidance."

Wow, talk about understating the issue.

Now, I appreciate that in your comments with Mr. McColeman, things may be fleshing out a little bit.

I'll start with a general question. How did we get to this situation? How could something so obviously important go so long without being seen? Why are we here?

• (1610)

Mr. Brian Pagan: We're here because the Auditor General has produced a recent report that assesses progress on the beyond the border action plan and has identified some scenarios for improvement. As I said in my remarks, we agree with those recommendations.

If I can be very specific about our responses, I did indicate in a previous reply that this is an ongoing journey for us in two respects. Performance information and results-based management in the Government of Canada is an ongoing priority for the public service, making sure that we get the best value for resources provided. It has benefited from the recent attention of the new government. We have a new TB policy on results that aims to clarify and simplify the expectations of departments in reporting to Parliament.

Specifically, with respect to horizontal initiatives, I know this issue surfaced to a certain extent on Monday, but I think it's important to reiterate here. Our accountabilities are vertical. In a Westminster system, ministers are responsible to Parliament and Parliament appropriates funds for departmental programs. We recognize certain challenges where that vertical accountability is not always the best way to organize—

Mr. David Christopherson: I'm sorry. I was trying to give you a chance, but I don't think you're getting to my message and I have limited time. I apologize for interrupting you, but it's necessary.

In my opinion this is the weakest performance so far and you folks are the key ones. I hear a lot more apologizing and defending rather than telling us what you're going to do about it. When I asked how we got here, I didn't mean, "Did we have an AG report?" I meant, "How could we have directions given to departments and agencies that were so woefully inadequate in getting the results that were asked for?"

This is your second go at it. You did it a few years ago. On page 22 in the 2012 fiscal year, you were developing another guide on the management and reporting of horizontal initiatives. This is your second go-round, and you got it wrong the last time. What assurances do we have that you got it right this time and we're not going to be back here again in a couple of years going, "What the heck is with Treasury Board?"

Mr. Brian Pagan: I suggest as part of my reply I will table with the committee the existing guidance dated April 2014. It's entitled "Guide to Departments on the Management and Reporting of Horizontal Initiatives".

As I said earlier, I genuinely believe that this becomes a solid starting point upon which to complete our response to the AG, the ideas that we will use to refine and hone existing guidance, in specific consultation with partners, to make sure our expectations are crystal clear with respect to the utilization of resources and reporting.

The guidance as it stands now specifies roles and responsibilities for lead departments. It talks about coordinating the MC and the TB process. It provides instruction on coordinating the collection and validation of financial and performance information. It is clear about the reporting requirements through part III of the estimates. Partner departments, likewise, have expectations laid out there. We have templates in their guidance that lay out what is to be costed, broken out by votes from Parliament—

• (1615)

Mr. David Christopherson: Is this the new stuff or the old stuff?

Mr. Brian Pagan: This is the basis upon which we are going to respond to the Auditor General's recommendations.

Mr. David Christopherson: Is that going to be different from the last time you reviewed it in 2012-13?

Mr. Brian Pagan: It's our starting point, sir.

Mr. David Christopherson: Thank you very much. Again, I'm trying not to be rude, but I have limited time.

I'd like to ask the others here. Where were the internal audit committees? Of all these great auditors, these people who are aware of all these measurements and indicators, nobody anywhere in the internal auditing system said, "We're measuring things that don't really matter and we're not measuring the actual outcomes."

Where were the audit committees? I would have thought one bright light somewhere in those meetings would have said that the emperor has no clothes here in terms of actually measuring whether we're getting anywhere or not.

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Alexandra Mendès): Does anybody want to answer that?

Mr. Brian Pagan: I have one additional comment in response to Mr. Christopherson.

The most recent report compiled by Public Safety is dated 2014-15 on the beyond the border action plan initiative. It's on our website. This lays out the state of the art right now. It lays out, for the public and parliamentarians, the themes, the 32 measures, the performance indicators used, the dollars spent, and there is some good stuff in there.

If you're looking at outcomes, sir, I would commend to you page 4 of the 2014-15 report where they look at the NEXUS program versus conventional screening at borders. We see with the NEXUS program it's 33 seconds to get through a point of entry whereas with...and that's almost—

Mr. David Christopherson: That was an example of where the wrong measurement was made because that's fine for that little part of the NEXUS system. The real question is, how long does it take somebody to actually get through—

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Alexandra Mendès): Mr. Christopherson, we'll come back, if you don't mind.

Mr. David Christopherson: Sorry, Madam Chair.

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Alexandra Mendès): You'll have another opportunity. Thank you.

It's Mr. Jeneroux-

Mr. Matt Jeneroux (Edmonton Riverbend, CPC): I think you're over there first.

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Alexandra Mendès): Oh, it's Mr. Chen. I'm really sorry.

[Translation]

Mr. Shaun Chen (Scarborough North, Lib.): Thank you, Madam Chair.

My question is for Mr. Pagan.

[English]

I echo the thoughts of many of my colleagues in the House when I say that Canadians really expect good service, and within the context of this beyond the borders action plan, Canadians want our borders to be safe. They want them to be secure. They want them to be efficient both for the movement of people and the transportation of goods.

At the same time, however, Canadians want to know that our government is accountable, that it is transparent, and that it is running effectively. In that vein, I believe there is a daunting task before all of us here today to ensure that the multiple departments and agencies involved with this project are working collaboratively, that they are meeting the shared objectives that have been set out, that there is clear reporting on outcomes, and that performance measures are properly addressed.

With respect to recommendation 1.87, I know that the secretariat responded to the Auditor General's critique of the guidance, as we've been talking about here today, that was provided by the Treasury Board Secretariat. I know you've responded by saying that the updated guidance will be completed by July 2017, and that it will help clarify the roles and responsibilities for the reporting of financial and results information. But you're talked about a couple of concrete things: first, the horizontal initiatives database, and second, the guide on the management and reporting of horizontal initiatives.

Moving forward, guidance needs to be interpreted and because there is a multitude of agencies and departments involved, that interpretation can vary. What process is the Treasury Board Secretariat undertaking to ensure that the guidance is clear and that departments are able to interpret and apply it consistently?

● (1620)

Mr. Brian Pagan: At Treasury Board Secretariat the process by which we promulgate guidance or Treasury Board policies is based on engagement with our stakeholders, with the departments actually delivering the programs, so that we can satisfy ourselves that the guidance, the policy, is meeting a real need and is something that can be implemented by departments. The approach going forward will take the guide that we are going to be building from, which was developed in 2014. I mentioned there are 29 horizontal initiatives right now. We're going to engage with those departments and clarify with them what parts of that guidance are clear and should remain intact, and what elements might require further refinement or greater detail in order to provide the interpretation that departments need.

That process of consultation and engagement is the starting point for us. Subsequent to that, within the secretariat, we work across our different policy centres. There is the office of the comptroller general, our human resource function, and of course, the president's office, to make sure that the remedy we're proposing, the way forward, is consistent with other priorities and other activities in the secretariat so that we are not working at cross purposes to each other.

Then, upon release or promulgation of the guidance, it's a question of the elements of training and ongoing education involved because the people we consult with in the summer could be in a new job next spring, so we need to continually engage with departments. We do that through a variety of fora. We have WebEx town halls, where we can broadcast messages across the country. We have regular calls with communities, specific practitioners. In my case, I deal closely with the chief financial officers and the deputy chief financial officers. We would educate and inform through that process.

Mr. Shaun Chen: Thank you.

Ms. Gina Wilson: Just to supplement Mr. Pagan's comments and to respond to you, Mr. Chen, I think you're asking how we are going

to integrate all of these new tools and systems with the new reporting framework for beyond the border, going forward.

What I wanted to mention is that we are establishing a horizontal initiative reporting working group with all the departments, making sure that it is consistent with the Treasury Board performance measurement reporting guidelines, those new tools. We're taking all these things into consideration moving forward. That working group will be meeting going into April.

Following the next meeting, Public Safety will be circulating a record of decision. We'll be providing a draft updated performance measurement framework as well as instructions with a formal call letter requesting a thorough review of that performance measurement document, again ensuring that we're liaising with Treasury Board and their new reporting guidelines, and so on, so that all of these things mesh going forward.

I just wanted to add that.

Mr. Shaun Chen: That's very helpful, because too often we hear that departments and agencies are working in silos and that there's a lack of interconnectedness. We hear it from the ground, from constituents, and from people who oftentimes don't know where to go, or they get different information from different places.

Mr. Pagan, you have also referenced the TBS InfoBase tool. There are a lot of these tools that we're talking about. We're talking about a database. We're talking about an InfoBase tool. We're talking about different structures where there is cross-collaboration.

In terms of the horizontal initiatives database with the TBS InfoBase tool, how will that specifically allow you to ensure that the data is integrated, that it's accessible, and that the results in cost and performance can be clearly articulated to Canadians?

Mr. Brian Pagan: That's a very important point.

Through our consultations and engagement with different departments and stakeholders, we've heard quite often that the data is out there. The challenge is finding it. What we have right now, the database known as TBS InfoBase and the horizontal initiatives database are perfect examples of that.

The idea is to integrate these so that it's effectively one-stop shopping. If one had a question about resource utilization in the Public Service of Canada and were to go to a single site and query by department, region, or name of an initiative, one should be able to find access to that information.

That's our vision. It's the vision of the President of the Treasury Board. We're aware of some very good models out there currently in use that we can build on and replicate. The idea is to take the existing holdings and progressively integrate or amalgamate these into a single source to provide ease of access.

• (1625)

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Alexandra Mendès): Thank you very much.

[Translation]

We're starting a round of five-minute questions and comments.

Mr. Jeneroux, go ahead.

[English]

Mr. Matt Jeneroux: Thank you all for being here today.

I'm going to jump around a little bit in terms of the questioning.

The first question is to you, Ms. Cheng. We had Mr. Ferguson here on Monday. We now have you. Of everything you've heard of the detailed action plan the Treasury Board Secretariat has put forward, are you comfortable that a number of these initiatives are being met?

Ms. Nancy Cheng: From our perspective, I think it speaks to the importance of the collective initiatives. The dollar amounts aren't significant if you compare them with transfer payments—the scale of the Canadian operation is about a billion dollars overall—but the objectives are really important.

We're talking about Canada-U.S. border security, enhancing security there. Three of the four themes Mr. Malcolm Brown spoke to on Monday highlighted the importance of security. Facilitating travel and trade are important things. Ultimately, what we really want is for the government to explain, with the spending of the money, what we are achieving. Are we enhancing security?

The complexity Mr. Pagan speaks of is very real. Horizontal issues are not easy to manage, especially with our Westminster model and the accountability relationship—the vertical, the ministerial, and so on. But this is all the more reason for people to get together and help explain that. How would you expect an oversight body like this one to figure out what's actually going on, or for the public to ask for public scrutiny on money that's being spent? That's the nub of the issue.

Mr. Pagan is explaining that he's helping by offering guidance on how these horizontal initiatives can be discussed so that people know what's actually happening. Part of it is accountability, and part of it is monitoring and managing. Do we have the right information to say, "Here are the initiatives, here's the commitment, and we'll continue the same way"? There should be a checkpoint where we can say that maybe it's not going so well and ask what we really know and whether it is serving a real purpose.

We're seeing that some of the details and some of the initiatives are not working all that well. Are we learning from that? As to the additional money that we still want to spend—at this point in the audit I think we are still looking at \$500 million being on the table as an expense—we should determine whether we are using it in the most effective way to help move those agendas we talked about to support those objectives. That's really the nub of the question.

Part of the guidance is looking for more specificity to help people understand how they need to step up. What does being a lead department mean? Some of the things we see is that the partner departments are providing—

Mr. Matt Jeneroux: Sorry, Ms. Cheng, I don't want to lose the rest of my time.

Ms. Nancy Cheng: Sorry for the long answer.

Mr. Matt Jeneroux: That's fine. I look forward to a more detailed response at another point.

I want to quickly turn to Mr. McGovern. You had a lot of comfort with the previous administration in the Canada-U.S. relationship. However, as of January 20, there is a new administration. Do you have any idea if there are ongoing discussions happening with the new administration that would give you that same level of comfort?

Mr. David McGovern: I think our relationship with the U.S. is evolving and growing every day. One of the by-products of beyond the border in the AG's report is that we have 16 departments and agencies in Canada that were involved in this initiative. That was matched by a dozen agencies and departments south of the border. They clear out the top layers of the senior management, but many of the contacts we have engaged with over the past three or four years on this initiative are still in place. We're talking to people on a daily basis on general matters. We're sharing information on a daily basis.

I think that beyond the border in the AG's report looked at an initiative that started in 2011. It was intended to wrap up in 2014. Some of the big showstopper initiatives, like entry-exit and preclearance, required more time. I'm interested in the retrospective. On going forward, you could probably ask people in question period and get a better answer.

• (1630)

Mr. Matt Jeneroux: Hardly, but thank you.

Mr. Pagan, is the cost associated with this new detailed action plan significant? Could you ballpark it for us?

Mr. Brian Pagan: You mean the cost associated with the delivery of the plan? Is that your question?

Mr. Matt Jeneroux: Yes.

Mr. Brian Pagan: The approvals are currently in place, if I recall correctly. It's a five-year program with a funding envelope of approximately \$1.1 billion. That is based on the end-to-end business process, where there was a process of consultation identifying the needs and gaps and what incremental resources would be required to help fill those.

What we have provided to departments is the reporting mechanism by which they can report back to Parliament in a joined-up way on how that money is allocated and utilized over a five-year period.

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Alexandra Mendès): Thank you very much, Mr. Pagan.

[Translation]

Ms. Shanahan, you're next.

Mrs. Brenda Shanahan (Châteauguay—Lacolle, Lib.): Thank you, Madam Chair.

[English]

I'd like to come back to Mr. McGovern because I found your presentation very interesting. You kind of walked us through what was going on during those years in what we have learned is probably the biggest single horizontal initiative that our government has undertaken in conjunction with the American government. I did derive some comfort in your presentation.

I will come back to the paragraph when you say, "By the time the election was called in 2015, a large majority of the initiatives had either been completed or were on track." Then you go on to talk about the two that were outstanding and how movement was being made subsequent to 2015, and that there is outstanding legislation.

We understand that. What we're talking about here.... I mean, it sounds like there's a level of satisfaction with how the security initiatives were completed. What is your take on the performance indicators that we're concerned about? I'm not sensing that we have a concern about how the money was spent or that the money was wasted, or any kind of impropriety there. Mostly, how do we measure security, and frankly, of most interest to me, the improvements to traveller and trade times?

We're all for security, but we also have to keep on with our daily affairs. What's your take on the performance indicators? What were you looking for?

Mr. David McGovern: There are a couple of things. I think it should be apparent from the testimony from Monday and today that we're in violent agreement with the Auditor General's recommendations. In many instances, the fact that we didn't have adequate performance indicators actually diminishes the progress that, frankly, I think we showed over the course of this initiative.

Let me give you an example. On NEXUS, the AG's report was very clear. They looked at the initiatives and they looked at NEXUS. From a national security perspective, with NEXUS, an individual voluntarily fills out an extensive application form, provides information on where they lived over the past five years and their jobs, and it's submitted to both Canadian and U.S. authorities. They vet it, give you a green light, and you go into an office where there's a CBSA employee and a U.S. border patrol individual. They take your picture and your biometric information. The U.S. takes your fingerprints, and then Canada takes an iris scan. There are now probably 1.5 million people in North America who have a NEXUS card, 80% of whom are Canadian, so when you go to a border, CBSA officers don't have to pay attention to somebody such as me who has a NEXUS card. They can focus their attention on higher risk travellers. That's a huge benefit to us. How do you measure that? I don't know.

Mr. Christopherson was starting to identify a better performance measure than the ones we used to talk about with NEXUS. Brian talked about the fact that if you compare, with NEXUS you show up in front of a CBSA officer, you show him your card and you clear customs, and you do it in a certain period of time. If you do it conventionally, it takes you 20 to 30 seconds longer.

Do you ever use your NEXUS card at Pearson airport on a Friday night? Do you use your NEXUS card in Ottawa when you're trying to go home on a Thursday night? When you can use your card, you

can bypass the general line because CATSA sets up a line that allows NEXUS holders to clear through.

I don't know what performance indicator you would get talking to people at Pearson airport on a Friday night, but if you look at the numbers of NEXUS people, 20,000 new applicants a month want NEXUS. From a national security perspective, I like the fact that we're looking at trusted travellers and allowing our border officials to really focus on medium and higher risk travellers. That's a significant benefit.

One of the other things is hard to really understand when you look at the AG's report. The AG is very clear that they didn't look at national security issues. They talked to the U.S., but they didn't reflect U.S. views on this, and they didn't really talk about the Canada-U.S. relationship. However, when you start to look at what NEXUS does for you, when you look at the electronic travel authorization, which now means passengers from non-visa exempt countries have to submit an ETA before they board a flight, it means in Canada we can actually give the airlines information to tell them to board or not to board an individual. That's really important to us. We'd much rather do that abroad than in Canada.

We have another initiative, called IAPI. I've been working on this file for three years. For the life of me, I don't know what IAPI means, but it gives us information that the airlines provide us before an individual boards a flight. Our security agencies can look at IAPI and they can use their algorithms, their analytics, to better target people so that when they arrive in Canada they can get the scrutiny they require. This is all a package of things that we talked about in beyond the border.

Another thing is CPIC, a tool used by the RCMP. CPIC is a good one. When CBSA officers have someone come up to them at the point of entry, they look at their passport. On CPIC, they can see if someone has an outstanding warrant or if they have a criminal record. Since CBSA has started using CPIC, they have now achieved thousands of apprehensions and they're actually using this tool to protect our borders to a much greater extent.

● (1635)

Sadly, I can't tell you exactly how many people have been apprehended by CPIC. Hopefully, when we put the performance measures in place, we'll be able to do that.

Mrs. Brenda Shanahan: Thank you very much.

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Alexandra Mendès): I'm sorry, Brenda. It's way over time.

Mrs. Brenda Shanahan: It was very interesting, though.

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Alexandra Mendès): Yes, it was, which is why I didn't want to interrupt.

Mr. McColeman, it's your turn.

Mr. Phil McColeman: I would like to talk about the measurables for Transport Canada in terms of wait times.

I really appreciate the comments that were just made on NEXUS. I'm curious to know when NEXUS was started. What year did it begin? Does anyone have any idea?

I have gone through two renewals. I was an early adopter because I travel across the border many times in a year. I think it existed long before beyond the borders began. Just as a point of interest, not that beyond the borders didn't amp it up to become a more important issue, but NEXUS was something that was happening long before beyond the borders, in my opinion. That's from my own sense of when my renewals happened on my NEXUS card.

Beyond the borders might have had a part to play. With regard to the last renewal, it was very much upgraded in terms of having to go back, being scrutinized one more time, updating all the information, including fingerprints, irises, and all that.

I'm reading from the Auditor General's report. If you would like to refer to it, it's on page 18, paragraph 1.74. It says:

Transport Canada and the Agency developed five performance indicators focused on deliverables, such as the number of installations completed and the number of websites and roadside signs posting real-time information. However, we found that Transport Canada had not measured the benefits of existing border wait-time technology even though these installations have been operating for over five years. We also noted that there was no business case to support the need for more installations. Also, although the Agency's website has been posting wait times generated by wait-time measurement technology at five crossings since 2014, the Agency has not assessed whether having this wait-time information available has made a difference to travellers or helped the Agency to better manage its operation or resources.

I'll end it there.

To the representatives from Transport Canada, specifically Madam Higgens, I read that Auditor General's observation, and I looked at your presentation today. On the second page near the end, you say that you were pleased to inform us that you established a working group in December 2016 to address these issues. That was five years in the making.

Is there any reason for the delay, and why would you have the Auditor General need to even point out that you should be measuring the improvements, what the public is receiving, and that these technologies improve, instead of just spending more money on another sign indicating what the wait times are?

● (1640)

Ms. Catherine Higgens: It's a good question. I think I would start by saying that we fully agree with and appreciate the recommendation of the Auditor General with respect to developing the outcome and the ultimate outcome benefits for Canadians from the projects. It will in fact inform the path forward on any future investments.

You're quite right to point out that the indicators in the early stages of the plan were that the projects were in place, that they were available, that they were in fact working as outlined in the project. They were availability and deliverables under the plan. That was tracked very closely, and that was really the nature of the indicators.

Typically in projects, you need a certain amount of time before you can start to measure the longer-term outcomes and the changes that they will reap. I think the work we're doing now will benefit

from some of the discussions we've had with partners over the period of the plan, to address some of the challenges we were facing in moving to the next border crossings, beyond the initial six or seven that were in place.

One of the realities was the evolution of technology, which rapidly accelerated during this time period, particularly mobile devices, and the capacity that mobile devices have to inform wait times. There was a great deal of discussion with partners, with the U.S. and with provinces, on the right technology solutions, the right approaches.

This information will be very useful in defining those indicators and in using that analysis to do the assessment of what the benefits in fact were of those projects. That will inform us going forward.

We fully agree that the utility of setting out those indicators earlier in the process is a good recommendation, and we agree with it.

Mr. Phil McColeman: I'm glad you agree with it. It took you only four years to figure it out, and the Auditor General had to tell you.

This reinforces what a lot of Canadians think. They see actions taken by government and big money spent on installations, and I see it because I travel by road very often across border crossings. You wonder what this is doing to benefit you as a Canadian. Is it speeding up your ability to cross?

As I come to a fork in the road, in my case, I can go across at Niagara Falls, at Fort Erie, or at Queenston. I can go across at any one of those three and you're not measuring it. To me, it reinforces some of the thoughts that Canadians have around whether the government effectively knows what it's doing when it comes to spending their tax dollars.

I just had to say that as an observation. I'll end it there.

● (1645)

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Alexandra Mendès): Thank you.

Mr. Arya, go ahead, please

Mr. Chandra Arya (Nepean, Lib.): Thank you, Madam Chair.

Mr. McGovern, you said that the responsibility rests with the Prime Minister and the President. That's number one. Then you had a small team in the PCO, an executive steering committee, a deputy ministers' borders committee, and an assistant deputy ministers' steering committee. With all these committees, was it difficult to coordinate?

Mr. David McGovern: To be honest, with the Canadian participants it wasn't. People saw the value of working horizontally, so many of the files crossed different departments. It is not just one department that has responsibility.

One of the benefits the United States articulated, which is not found in the AG's report.... Literally in the dying days of the Obama administration, they issued a fact sheet on beyond the border. They were very positive and they talked about the fact that they built a framework for inter-agency consultation within the United States, and that inter-agency framework interacted with us. It was very beneficial.

Mr. Chandra Arya: Were these committees managed and tied to the 34 initiatives, or only specific to cross-border law enforcement?

Mr. David McGovern: I was the senior adviser responsible for beyond the border action plan implementation. I brought in many of my colleagues sitting at the table and many of the people you saw on Monday. We went through all the initiatives in the beyond the border plan, but when I started to get involved, our focus was on the big showstoppers: entry-exit and pre-clearance.

Mr. Chandra Arya: Thank you.

I apologize. I have limited time, so I have to go forward.

You also mentioned that it was chaired by the border implementation team's assistant secretary, so was there a single-point of responsibility?

Mr. David McGovern: The structure was me, an assistant secretary who reported to me, and a small team that fluctuated between five and seven analysts whom we seconded from other departments.

Mr. Chandra Arya: Thank you.

Mr. Pagan, you mentioned that horizontal approaches have challenges, specifically that they take resources, time, and learning to work with different management structures and processes. Were these problems and challenges not foreseen when this idea was conceptualized five or six years back?

Mr. Brian Pagan: I think it's fair to say that through the process of consultation, identifying a need, the departments involved had a view of what needed to be done and what they wanted to do. Of course, the challenge is always in implementing and dealing with different organizational cultures, different governance structures—

Mr. Chandra Arya: The point is that even after five years we are still talking about the challenges.

Mr. Brian Pagan: As my colleague from the Auditor General quite helpfully pointed out, one thing we are faced with is the realities of our system of government, the Westminster system, where monies are allocated vertically, if you will, to departments, and ministers are accountable to Parliament for the spending of those funds. They have their own teams and their own staff, and they have to do contracting—

Mr. Chandra Arya: I'm sorry; I have to go ahead. I have a couple more questions.

In our last meeting, the deputy minister of public safety mentioned that legislation has been an issue in implementing some of the initiatives. I know that one is related to the entry-exit. That was one initiative where, I think, \$70 million could not be used for implementing the initiative because the legislation was not passed. Is there any other legislation that is holding it up?

• (1650)

Mr. David McGovern: That's a very good question.

Mr. Brian Pagan: Yes.

Mr. David McGovern: Enabling legislation is required for preclearance, and it's required for entry-exit.

Think back and take a look at the calendar. The election was called in June, followed by July, August, September, and October. The government came back in November, a new government. We have to brief the government on the initiative, the agreements in principle. They went forward, they met with President Obama in March at their summit, and they reaffirmed their commitment to entry-exit and pre-clearance. During April, May, and June, legislation was introduced and now you guys have the two pieces of legislation at second reading.

Mr. Chandra Arya: Other than that one piece of legislation, are there any other things pending?

Mr. David McGovern: Those are the only two that I am aware of as outstanding pieces of legislation.

Mr. Chandra Arya: Yes, okay.

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Alexandra Mendès): Thank you, Mr. McGovern.

I have Mr. Christopherson, but before I offer the floor to Mr. Christopherson, I have a question to you, Mr. Pagan.

[Translation]

I would like to take advantage of the prerogative that comes with being in this chair to ask you to submit to us—in writing, if you prefer—the explanation you were giving us. You were talking about the challenge of establishing the accountability of the departments in a horizontal or pan-governmental program, whereas in our current parliamentary system, minister accountability is established very vertically. You could give us this explanation in writing, so that we don't interfere with my colleagues' time. That would be greatly appreciated.

[English]

Mr. Christopherson, the floor is yours for three minutes.

 $\mathbf{Mr.}$ \mathbf{David} $\mathbf{Christopherson:}$ Very good. Thank you, Madam Chair.

Mr. Pagan, to come back again, you have a deputy, right? You're like an ADM? You're not the deputy of Treasury—

Mr. Brian Pagan: That's right.

Mr. David Christopherson: —or are you?

Mr. Brian Pagan: No, I'm the assistant secretary of expenditure management.

Mr. David Christopherson: Yes, so apologies to you for taking the hits that the accounting officer is supposed to take. That's why we insist on having deputies here, but you're doing a good job of filling in.

I want to come back to a couple of things. First of all, on page 23 of the Auditor General's report, he makes a comment about the shiprider initiative, and I just want to point out and get back to the issue and the gaps in terms of the reporting.

On the previous year's report there is the whole issue of pilot projects that were going to start. It says here, "The previous year's report (2013–14) noted that the pilots had been postponed until legal and operational issues were resolved." In the current year, "the report did not mention that the pilot projects for expanding operations on land had not been started and that there were no plans to pursue them."

So it looks like a classic *Yes Minister*. In the first instance they say, "Well, we have legal and operational issues so we have to get these legal and operational issues resolved". Then in the follow-up year to that, there is nothing. Sometimes it worries us that we get into borderline deliberate misleading. It starts to get into that area.

Here is a specific question for you, though. Again, in the Auditor General's report at paragraph 1.86 it states:

In the 2012-13 fiscal year, the Secretariat was developing another guide on the management and reporting of horizontal initiatives, which it published in 2014. In our opinion, this guide did not provide enough clarity to the lead reporting department to ensure that reporting was complete and accurate, nor did it provide enough information to help departments and agencies report on progress and develop a costing framework for horizontal initiatives.

That's not that long ago. What I'd like to know is, how did you get something so important so wrong?

Mr. Brian Pagan: There are three points, I suppose. The first is that it's an honour to be here, and we take our responsibilities with respect to parliamentary committees very seriously. As I mentioned earlier, the Auditor General has done a number of audits in this area, and those have been very constructive, very helpful to us in surfacing and addressing some of the very real challenges that we face with inherently complex initiatives when we're working across government to achieve outcomes. This most recent report is simply a continuation of that good working relationship with the Auditor General. That's point number one.

Regarding your reference to a 2013 report, anything with respect to the actual implementation of the initiative is best directed to the department. I can't speak to pilot projects, etc. What I do own, and what I will be glad to speak to, is the guide that we promulgated in 2014 that sets out the responsibilities as we saw them with respect to the lead department and partner departments. That guide identified principles around reporting.

Just as an example—

• (1655)

Mr. David Christopherson: Before you brag, just remember it got a failing mark in the Auditor General's report.

Mr. Brian Pagan: I believe what the Auditor General said was that the guidance could be clarified. I don't know that it was a failing grade. I don't think they grade us. They simply identify—

Mr. David Christopherson: Nor did it provide enough information to help departments. There are different degrees of passing, but go ahead, sir.

Mr. Brian Pagan: Right. The guide, as it exists now, has essentially two parts. It's a principle-based approach with respect to reporting to Parliament, so we're talking about transparent reporting, clear accountabilities, and identifying horizontal initiatives separate from existing initiatives in departments.

We believe we have made some good progress in that respect through initiatives and through tools such as our horizontal initiatives database. This is on the TBS website. It's accessible to parliamentarians and the public. It identifies the 29 initiatives currently identified as horizontal in the Government of Canada. It's \$3 billion, and from that initiative you can go either by department or by fiscal year, and you can find out how these entities are involved in a horizontal management.

Mr. David Christopherson: Thank you.

Why won't it take—

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Alexandra Mendès): I'm sorry, Mr. Christopherson. You're at five minutes. You can go back. There is time. We have 20 minutes left.

Mr. David Christopherson: Really? That's good to hear. Thank you.

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Alexandra Mendès): Thank you very much.

Mr. Pagan, I have just a question of clarification so that our analysts will be able to do their work. Could I ask you to provide us with the statement that I asked for, on the complexity of managing the Westminister system accountability issues, in two weeks' time if at all possible? Would that be possible?

Mr. Brian Pagan: I believe we can respond to that, Madam Chair.

Just to be clear, I'm far from an expert on the Westminster system of government. What I can speak to is the way in which we allocate resources in our system. I'm responsible for expenditure management in the estimates process, so I can speak to Treasury Board approval of money, Parliament's appropriations to departments, and the way in which we're reporting back, and then I will add some detail about the 29 initiatives that work across those vertical—

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Alexandra Mendès): Thank you very much.

Second, I will just go back to Mr. McGovern's issue about NEXUS. We've been doing a little bit of quick research. It started in 2002 as a frequent traveller program. When the beyond the border program started, it became a trusted traveller program. I think that's the nuance difference that was brought to the program, and that answers Mr. McColeman's question too.

Now we have a more open round of questions, and I would like to give the floor to Mr. Harvey.

Mr. T.J. Harvey (Tobique—Mactaquac, Lib.): Thank you, Madam Chair.

My questions are going to be short. I'm going to give the balance of my time to my colleague, Mr. Arya. They're going to be more reflective of comments than questions.

First of all, I want to thank you, Mr. Pagan, for providing us with that written response. I think it'll serve a good purpose. It'll allow us to use that in a constructive manner. It's important for us to understand where you're coming from, too, and I think that will help allow us to do that.

I just wanted to touch a bit on this idea of fiscal responsibility. I recognize that this is \$1.1 billion over the five-year life of the program. I recognize that in some context within government it's not a significant amount of money, but to the taxpayers in my riding it's a significant amount of money. Government departments, and a lot of times politicians, are less concerned with the total amount and more how that money is best allocated within to ensure we get the best bang for our buck. I know the taxpayers in my riding are quite conscious of getting the best value for their dollar, but also ensuring that we spend just enough money to deliver the program and not a cent more. I'm not concerned with whether or not we have extra money to do something else that falls underneath this envelope, an add-on. I want to make sure we get what we've paid for, and nothing more.

To you, Ms. Cheng, my comments originate from a response that you were giving earlier, and I recognize the context you were giving it under, but I just wanted to highlight that because I know to the everyday taxpayer it's a significant amount of money. While the everyday taxpayer, as well as me, recognizes the value that we get from these, and I understand the tremendous difficulty that there is in measuring performance, I think we collectively need to do a much better job of ensuring we do a better job of not only being accountable but figuring out this measurability. I know that I'm measured and I have to be accountable for my actions, and increasingly over time, government departments are going to come under the same scrutiny. It's important that we drill down to the bottom of these.

I know oftentimes Mr. Christopherson seems very harsh and hard to deal with. I find him very difficult to deal with, too, but he has the right idea. We need to all do a better job of being much more accountable than we have been in the past.

I commend you all for being here today, and I wouldn't want to trade spots with you. But if I did, I would recognize that I'm going to have to be accountable for my actions and the actions of the people who work underneath me.

With that, I'm going to turn this over to Mr. Arya.

● (1700)

Mr. Chandra Arya: Thank you, T.J.

Mr. Pagan, you mentioned that recently you issued a guide on the management and reporting of horizontal initiatives. How are you going to ensure that this guide is interpreted and applied correctly by all departments?

Mr. Brian Pagan: Perhaps I may also respond to the preceding one about the importance of value for money. As I mentioned just a little earlier, we do have a new Treasury Board policy. It's called the policy on results. It came into effect in summer 2014. This is going to be a very important building block for us in terms of continuing the journey of ensuring that resources are allocated with a specific result or outcome in mind, with better reporting to parliamentarians

and to Canadians about how those resources are being utilized and results are being achieved.

In term of going forward, on taking our existing guidance and our existing tools, as I said, we don't do this in a box, and this process here today is in fact part of the process where we engage—

Mr. Chandra Arya: I'm sorry, but I thought this guide was specifically for this horizontal initiative.

Mr. Brian Pagan: It is, but at the end of the day, the guidance is intended for departments so that they can report back to Parliament. What I'm suggesting is that the Auditor General's report, and this hearing, is part of the process of better understanding what the needs are. We heard both—

Mr. Chandra Arya: No, my question was on how you will ensure that all departments.... Were they consulted in developing this guide? Were they involved in developing this guide?

Mr. Brian Pagan: Yes, in the version we have now, basically from April 2014, there had been a process of engagement and consultation to identify needs. There's always a balance. We want to provide that guidance. We don't want to foist upon departments something that they were not expecting and that they simply can't do because we're asking for the moon.

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Alexandra Mendès): Mr. Pagan, I'm sorry to interrupt, but I know that Madam Cheng would like to complete the answer too.

Then I have to cut you off, Mr. Arya. We're over time.

Ms. Nancy Cheng: Thank you, Madam Chair.

Thank you for giving me an opportunity to perhaps explain a little bit. My answer was a little bit long. I think what I was trying to get to was the importance of needing to get to the performance and outcome. At no point was I indicating or suggesting that \$1 billion was not important and that therefore we should not be as diligent in terms of looking for the value for money.

I just wanted to clarify that this was not where I was going.

Mr. T.J. Harvey: I recognize that. Thank you.

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Alexandra Mendès): Thank you very

Mr. Jeneroux, you have five minutes.

Mr. Matt Jeneroux: I'll cede my time, Madam Chair.

● (1705)

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Alexandra Mendès): Thank you very

Now we'll go to Mr. Christopherson.

Mr. David Christopherson: Thank you, Madam Chair.

T.J., I just want to tell you that I think you're a great guy.

Voices: Oh, oh!

Mr. David Christopherson: I'll leave that with you.

I'd like to come back...and I have to say that I'm still not real happy yet, Mr. Pagan. I would urge you to take a look at Mr. Brown's testimony yesterday, if you didn't see it. He got it in one, and reflected that, and sort of took his hits. I guess what's troubling me is that Treasury Board doesn't seem to be willing to stand up, take the hit, and then talk about how they're going to fix things. We're still stuck on a lot of defensive things. I'm going to spend just a minute on that.

You responded to me, when I read this quote, by saying, well, there wasn't enough clarity. But let's be clear on exactly what clarity we're talking about. This is the AG referring to the guide published in 2014:

In our opinion, this guide did not provide enough clarity to the lead reporting department to ensure that reporting was complete and accurate—

I'm going to tell you that "complete and accurate" data is kind of important to us, and even more so in this term. The AG continues:

—nor did it provide enough information to help departments and agencies report on progress and develop a costing framework for horizontal initiatives.

I remind you, sir, that the Auditor General's opening remarks in this regard were as follows:

The Treasury Board of Canada Secretariat did not give departments and agencies specific guidance on costing and measuring program results.

This led to "different interpretations" and "inconsistent" financial information. The AG concluded that although departments and agencies met many of their commitments under the action plan, they "achieved limited results" toward the intended benefits. They also had few performance indicators to use in assessing results.

It's Treasury Board that provides them with those performance indicators, so if Treasury Board gets it wrong, everybody will get it wrong. That's why I've been focusing on Treasury Board. When you get it right, it works. When you get it wrong, it doesn't. You got it wrong, and I'm just looking for some kind of assurance, when you got it so wrong in 2014, just a couple of years ago, that we can be comfortable that you got it right this time, because I'm not hearing that.

Mr. Brian Pagan: I think it's now crystal clear what our misunderstanding may be. In your comments, you just said that it's the Treasury Board Secretariat that provides to departments the performance indicators, and that is not—

Mr. David Christopherson: [Inaudible—Editor] department, though?

Mr. Brian Pagan: No. I'm sorry if I was not clear.

Mr. David Christopherson: Well, if I have it wrong, please educate me.

Mr. Brian Pagan: This is why we genuinely welcome the opportunity to engage with the committee and with our partner departments, to make sure that we get it right.

Mr. David Christopherson: Good.

Mr. Brian Pagan: This goes to Madam Chair's request for some information about our vertical accountabilities and horizontal reporting.

Mr. Christopherson, in terms of the guidance as it exists now, I talked about "end to end". I don't want to bore you, but one of the

key parts of the existing guidance is the Treasury Board approval. Departments will come together, they'll identify a need, and there will be funding in a budget or otherwise provided from the government to do something. Treasury Board Secretariat will work with departments to develop that Treasury Board submission that sets out the terms and conditions for what departments will do. It's quite granular.

Once that approval is in place, Parliament will vote the funds and departments will implement the initiatives. The responsibility for identifying your progress, the ongoing measurement and reporting, is with the department. What we do at Treasury Board Secretariat is that we provide the guidance. We specify that you must report, and here's where and when. We develop the templates that lay out how to present costing information, how to identify performance indicators

Mr. David Christopherson: You give the template.

Mr. Brian Pagan: One of our challenges is to move from an input or output indicator to something that gets to the outcomes we desire. I cited NEXUS as an example of where we want to go because it makes clear that if you use NEXUS you get through twice as quickly than if you stand in line. To me, that's an outcome that supports the goal of expediting travel. Our guidance is based on making clear to departments that they need to develop indicators for their initiatives and then provide that data to Public Safety so that Public Safety can report. It's not Treasury Board Secretariat that develops the indicators for the department.

Mr. David Christopherson: That's fair enough.

Help me understand.... Madam Cheng, I turn to you too.

I didn't write this; the Auditor General did. The Auditor General wrote in his opening remarks, "The Treasury Board of Canada Secretariat did not give departments and agencies specific guidance on costing and measuring", which you just acknowledged you do, yet you're also telling me at the same time that it's.... I'm very confused.

The Auditor General has said that the guidance you're talking about matters, yet you didn't do it right.

Ms. Cheng, can you help?

● (1710)

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Alexandra Mendès): Answer very quickly because we're running out of time.

Ms. Nancy Cheng: First, I'd like to confirm and support what Mr. Pagan said. It's not the Treasury Board's responsibility to come up with the performance indicators, it is up to the lead department and the partner departments and agencies to do that. However, they have a role to provide guidance. Very quickly, just as an example, if they get together and say this is the state of play and the partner departments provide some information, who is there to ask if it's enough or if it provides a really good picture? Does the lead department take the chart and say it's not meaningful enough and to go back, or do they just take it and then collate and publish it?

There is some clarity in the margin in saying how we can move forward. Who is really responsible for having that consolidated view? Arguably, the lead department and the partner departments have that responsibility jointly, but who does what? Perhaps some additional clarification from the centre might help. It is not Treasury Board Secretariat that needs to come back with all these performance measures, and they're not responsible for the horizontal reporting.

Mr. David Christopherson: But they do have a role in making things better.

Ms. Nancy Cheng: Yes.

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Alexandra Mendès): Maybe that should be one of our recommendations.

Mr. David Christopherson: Thank you, Mr. Pagan.

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Alexandra Mendès): Thank you very much to all for your participation in this 42nd meeting of our committee. We are going to suspend for two minutes so we can go in camera for committee business.

[Translation]

We will probably see you again very soon.

Thank you.

[Proceedings continue in camera.]

Published under the authority of the Speaker of the House of Commons

SPEAKER'S PERMISSION

Reproduction of the proceedings of the House of Commons and its Committees, in whole or in part and in any medium, is hereby permitted provided that the reproduction is accurate and is not presented as official. This permission does not extend to reproduction, distribution or use for commercial purpose of financial gain. Reproduction or use outside this permission or without authorization may be treated as copyright infringement in accordance with the *Copyright Act*. Authorization may be obtained on written application to the Office of the Speaker of the House of Commons.

Reproduction in accordance with this permission does not constitute publication under the authority of the House of Commons. The absolute privilege that applies to the proceedings of the House of Commons does not extend to these permitted reproductions. Where a reproduction includes briefs to a Committee of the House of Commons, authorization for reproduction may be required from the authors in accordance with the *Copyright Act*.

Nothing in this permission abrogates or derogates from the privileges, powers, immunities and rights of the House of Commons and its Committees. For greater certainty, this permission does not affect the prohibition against impeaching or questioning the proceedings of the House of Commons in courts or otherwise. The House of Commons retains the right and privilege to find users in contempt of Parliament if a reproduction or use is not in accordance with this permission.

Publié en conformité de l'autorité du Président de la Chambre des communes

PERMISSION DU PRÉSIDENT

Il est permis de reproduire les délibérations de la Chambre et de ses comités, en tout ou en partie, sur n'importe quel support, pourvu que la reproduction soit exacte et qu'elle ne soit pas présentée comme version officielle. Il n'est toutefois pas permis de reproduire, de distribuer ou d'utiliser les délibérations à des fins commerciales visant la réalisation d'un profit financier. Toute reproduction ou utilisation non permise ou non formellement autorisée peut être considérée comme une violation du droit d'auteur aux termes de la *Loi sur le droit d'auteur*. Une autorisation formelle peut être obtenue sur présentation d'une demande écrite au Bureau du Président de la Chambre.

La reproduction conforme à la présente permission ne constitue pas une publication sous l'autorité de la Chambre. Le privilège absolu qui s'applique aux délibérations de la Chambre ne s'étend pas aux reproductions permises. Lorsqu'une reproduction comprend des mémoires présentés à un comité de la Chambre, il peut être nécessaire d'obtenir de leurs auteurs l'autorisation de les reproduire, conformément à la Loi sur le droit d'auteur.

La présente permission ne porte pas atteinte aux privilèges, pouvoirs, immunités et droits de la Chambre et de ses comités. Il est entendu que cette permission ne touche pas l'interdiction de contester ou de mettre en cause les délibérations de la Chambre devant les tribunaux ou autrement. La Chambre conserve le droit et le privilège de déclarer l'utilisateur coupable d'outrage au Parlement lorsque la reproduction ou l'utilisation n'est pas conforme à la présente permission.

Also available on the Parliament of Canada Web Site at the following address: http://www.parl.gc.ca

Aussi disponible sur le site Web du Parlement du Canada à l'adresse suivante : http://www.parl.gc.ca